APPEALS PANEL NO. 2

THURSDAY 13 MARCH 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Dodd (Chairman) and Councillor Bain. 

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

2.
REGISTERED DOOR SUPERVISOR – APPEAL AGAINST REVOCATION  OF REGISTRATION – ROBERT THOMAS GARNER

Consideration was given to an appeal lodged by Robert Thomas Garner against the decision of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel on 5 February 2003.

Mr Garner (Appellant), Ms Foster (Mr Garner’s partner), Mr and Mrs Garner (Mr Garner’s parents) and Sergeant Higgin (Cumbria Constabulary) were present at the meeting.  

The Chairman introduced the Panel Members, Sergeant Higgin and City Council Officers who were in attendance.  He advised Mr Garner that one Member of the Panel was not present and asked whether he was happy to proceed with the appeal in those circumstances.

Mr Garner, Ms Foster and Mr and Mrs Garner retired from the meeting room to consider the situation.  Mr Garner then confirmed that he wished to proceed.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services explained the procedure for the meeting.   In particular, he advised Mr Garner that he had a right to be legally represented and asked whether he wished to continue without such representation.

Mr Garner responded that he would not be represented.

The Licensing Manager presented report EP.13/03, appended to which was the following documentation:

A.
An Excerpt from the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 5 February 2003; 

B.
A formal letter of appeal dated 11 February 2003 submitted by Mr Garner;

C.
Letter dated 6 November 2002 from Mr Garner notifying the Council that he had been found guilty of an Offence under Section 4 of the Public Order Act 1986; and

D.
Letter dated 4 December 2002 from Cumbria Constabulary advising that they wished to object to the continued registration of Mr Garner as a Door Supervisor with Carlisle City Council.



The Licensing Manager outlined in detail the background to the matter, indicating that the Licensing and Regulatory Panel had revoked Mr Garner’s registration as a Door Supervisor following objections from Cumbria Constabulary.   He particularly drew attention to the Home Office advice contained within a Research, Development and Statistics Directorate publication entitled “The Safer Doors Project” which played a part in the formulation of the legislation which would eventually control the Private Security Industry, including the registration of Door Supervisors.  The advice given was that a national conviction list should be formulated with relevant disqualification periods.  With regard to offences under Section 4 of the Public Order Act 1986, the disqualification period was 3 years.  Although the legislation was still in draft form, it was believed that no significant changes would be made.

In response to a question from Mr Garner, the Licensing Manager confirmed that the Private Security Industry Act was due to be implemented the following year.

The Licensing Manager then called Sergeant Higgin who would produce video evidence of the incident in question.

Sergeant Higgin outlined the circumstances surrounding an incident which had taken place on 9 February 2002 when Mr Garner had left his post at The Griffin in response to a call for assistance from Door Supervisors at Ba Lo Go.  As a result Mr Garner was, on 21 November 2002, found guilty of threatening behaviour under Section 4 of the Public Order Act.  He received a fine of £250 and £200 costs.

Mr Garner pointed out that the Panel would be unable to hear what people were saying on the video.  There was a great deal of shouting and screaming, people knew where he lived and he had been concerned for the safety of his wife and child.

Sergeant Higgin played CCTV footage of the incident which Members studied carefully.

Sergeant Higgin explained the nature of Police objections to Mr Garner’s continued registration as a Door Supervisor; the purpose and importance of the Door Supervisors’ Registration Scheme, which was supported by the Police in Carlisle; the law surrounding Door Supervisors and how that was being developed, together with Current Home Office guidance on the suitability of applicants for registration as Door Supervisors and the implications of the Private Security Industry Act.  

In conclusion Sergeant Higgin stressed that Mr Garner had been working at the time of the incident.  He requested that, in order to protect the public and retain the credibility of the Door Supervisors Registration Scheme, the Panel ratify the decision taken by the Licensing and Regulatory Panel on 5 February 2003.

Mr Garner addressed the Panel as the video played explaining his actions and his views thereon.  Although he had lost his glasses and sustained a broken nose during the incident, nobody else had been injured.   He made reference to the Door Supervisors’ manual which stated that the priority for Door Supervisors was to maintain the safety of the public and assist the Police with arrests.  He had not returned to The Griffin earlier because he knew that it was adequately covered, wished to retrieve his glasses and to assist the Police as he had done previously on a number of occasions.

Mr Garner stressed that the conviction had been for threatening behaviour and not for assault, commenting that this was the first offence of which he had been convicted in his twelve years as a Door Supervisor in Carlisle, and one which he deeply regretted.   Mr Garner felt that he had been wrongly advised at Court since he was not aware that if he had pled guilty he could have retained his badge.  He outlined the dangers faced by Door Supervisors.

Mr Garner made reference to a petition which had been signed by a number of Door Supervisors and members of the public throughout the City by way of support.   That support had moved him to tears since it was a sign of the respect by which he was held.   

The Panel then studied the following documentation, copies of which were tabled:

(i)
A written statement by Mr Garner outlining the points he wished to make;

(ii)
A written statement signed by Mr Garner detailing his medical circumstances;

(iii)
Four character references from persons who had employed Mr Garner throughout his career; and

(iv)
A Psychological Report dated August 1999.

Mr Garner added it had been an isolated incident and that he wished to be able to look forward to the future and, given the opportunity, to prove that he could do his job to himself, the Police and the Panel.  He added that he would happily accept a temporary badge granted on the basis that he retake the Door Supervisors’ Course, or even a badge which was reviewed monthly by the Police or City Council.

In response to a question from Sergeant Higgin, Mr Garner stated that his illness had no effect on his temper or judgement.  Ms Foster added that his Clinical Psychologist had discharged him a year before.

Mrs Garner outlined the implications of her son’s illness, stating that his Clinical Psychologist had recommended that he kept his job by way of therapy.

The Licensing Manager commented that there was no dispute as to Mr Garner’s conviction and that the Panel required to consider whether his actions were appropriate for a registered Door Supervisor.  He drew attention to three particular aspects shown in the video evidence and Mr Garner explained his actions in regard thereto.

The Licensing Manager summed up, drawing Members’ attention to the options open to them in determining the Appeal.

Whilst summing up, Mr Garner thanked the Panel for the opportunity to prove himself as a good Door Supervisor and expressed the hope that the Panel would allow his Appeal.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Appeals Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That, having given detailed consideration to the matter and to the written and verbal representations, the Appeal by Mr Garner against revocation of his registration as a Door Supervisor with Carlisle City Council be allowed.

(2) That Mr Garner’s registration as a Door Supervisor be suspended for a period of two months and that he must undertake and pass the Door Supervisors’ Training Course.  However, if the course did not take place until after the two months suspension Mr Garner’s badge would be returned to him and he must take and pass the course at the first available opportunity. 

(3) That Mr Garner would be advised of the above decision in writing.

[The meeting ended at 11.25 am]

